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Special Committee on Public Service Grants Meeting Minutes
November 18, 2015
1:30 p.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Anna Lopez Brosche (Chair), Garrett Dennis, Katrina Brown, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni, Reggie Gaffney
Excused: Council Members Sam Newby and Katrina Brown
Also: Kirk Sherman and Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Paige Johnston and Lawsikia Hodges – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; Jessica Morales – Legislative Services Division; Damian Cook and John Snyder – Intragovernmental Services Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:37 p.m.
Chairwoman Brosche convened the meeting with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Staff had distributed a revised timeline reflecting direct appropriation of public service grants after Council approves a PSG total amount in the budget ordinance and a handout from the General Counsel’s Office showing proposed changes to the ordinance.

Grants Administrator Damian Cook reviewed the revised timeline which reflects the committee’s expressed preference for allocations being made after City Council sets the PSG amount in the budget and for a 60-day application review process rather than the current 30 days. The timeline provides for designation of priority populations by Council in March/April and a mandatory application workshop in May before applications are due by July 15th. The new timeline provides for an appeals process in October before the final awards are made in late October and contracts are signed in November. In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Cook indicated that it is possible to implement the new system for 2016 if the Council approves the Ordinance Code amendment in January.
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Amy Palmer of the Cultural Council explained the organization’s letter of intent process and explained how the scoring process works, beginning before the Council has adopted the budget but not becoming final until after a hearing following budget adoption. Mr. Crescimbeni suggested using the letter of intent process as a mechanism for pre-determining eligibility and evaluating the basic objective paperwork items (501(c)(3) certification, corporate charter and by-laws, list of officers, etc.). Council Member Boyer suggested moving the PSG Council training to November if possible so as to give the members more time to prepare for the priority population determination process in January and February. In response to a suggestion from Council Member Crescimbeni about how to expedite the priority population designation process, Ms. Boyer was uncomfortable with filing a placeholder bill using the prior year’s priorities lest that give those priorities an impression of official sanction or priority that they don’t merit, but was agreeable to shortening the approval process to one committee cycle and two readings in the same manner as the “fast track” economic development incentive legislation.
Deputy General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges reviewed the revised public service grant Ordinance Code amendment which provides for a lump sum appropriation process to the PSG program similar to the lump sum allocation to the Cultural Services Grant program. She noted that further refinement is needed of Sec. 118.803(d) regarding conflicts of interest of PSG Council members who are also board members of applicant agencies. State law and Florida Ethics Commission rulings provide that the situation does not constitute a conflict and that members must vote on all matters unless there is a more definite conflict. Ms. Boyer said that if PSG Council members may not recuse themselves from voting on their own applications, then she will want to revisit whether board members of applicant agencies should be permitted to serve on the PSG Council. Ms. Hodges was asked to clarify the ineligibility of “programs” versus agencies that offer multiple programs, some of which may be eligible and some not.
Damian Cook discussed the new evaluation criteria in Sec. 118.808(c) which are intentionally not directly aligned with the application form so as to be more subjective and evaluative to determine what agencies are best equipped to do a good job of providing the desired services and providing the best return on the City’s invested dollars. Ms. Boyer noted that the City changed its evaluation system some years ago to shift away from subjectivity to a more definitive and objective scoring matrix. She also suggested that Sec. 118.809 be amended to clarify that the PSG Council shall not make its funding allocations requesting agencies prior to City Council’s passage of the annual budget.  

In response to a question from the PSG staff about whether Council intended for the PSG Council or the City Council to assign the point values for the various evaluation criteria, Ms. Brosche asked the committee members to think about the issues and be prepared to discuss preferences at the next meeting.  Council Member Crescimbeni asked Ms. Hodges to prepare some language for consideration at the next meeting regarding a requirement for PSG Council members to recuse themselves from voting on applications made by agencies on which they are board members. Staff was also asked to prepare some narrative describing what the evaluation criteria will be judging so that the committee can judge the sufficiency of the definitions and descriptions, particularly as it relates to judging the quality of programs.
The committee discussed the policy related to discarding the high and low scores in the scoring process and averaging the remainder to obtain the final score as a means of eliminating scorer bias against particular types of programs or particular agencies. The concept of eliminating scores that deviate from the next highest or lowest scores by a large degree was discussed, as was eliminating scores that deviate by a large degree from the average of the rest of the scores. The discussion will continue at the next meeting.
Council Member Crescimbeni suggested the need to stagger the terms of the PSG Council members so that all terms don’t end on the same date in December leaving the council with the possibility of being unable to achieve a quorum.
Public Comment

Rena Coughlin with the Non-Profit Center of Northeast Florida urged the committee to provide for agencies’ application documents to be submitted electronically rather than in paper copies. She noted that some jurisdictions have created “document vaults” where applicant agencies can deposit and store their fundamental documents (articles of incorporation, by-laws, financial statements, etc.) for access by the city. She also cautioned that making agencies ineligible to apply for public service grants if they also receive funding from the City’s Housing and Community Development Division may have the effect of making many agencies that receive other funding from the City for homelessness programs ineligible for PSGs, even if the PSG funding would have been for different purposes.
Ruth Ann Hepler of Catholic Charities agreed with an earlier comment by Council Member Crescimbeni that the wording of the section relating to interviewing applicants is unclear – it is not clearly an all or none proposition for interviews, and she believes that agencies that do get personal interviews will likely have an advantage over agencies that don’t participate in a personal interview. With regard to judging the qualifications of applicants to run their programs, she suggested that the qualifications of the applicants’ governing board members are not really a relevant criterion for evaluation because the board members are not running the program on a day-to-day basis; the qualifications of the agency staff are much more important.
Judy Lanier of The ARC of Jacksonville suggested that representatives of the not-for-profit sector and grant-making agencies be involved in the development of the grading and ranking criteria and agency training materials to lend their perspectives and expertise to the process for the benefit of all participants.
Council Member Crescimbeni thanked Amy Palmer of the Cultural Council of Greater Jacksonville for her attendance at the committee’s meetings and her insights and expertise in effectively managing a grant-making process.

Meeting Adjourned: 3:34 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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